Village of Ferrelview
205 NW Heady Avenue
Ferrelview, Missouri  64163
Phone (816) 464-5010   Fax (816) 464-2383

Minutes of the Meeting
Regular Session held on December 1st, 2018 @ 4 PM

In attendance were:
Board Members-Phil Gilliam, Beth Whorton, John Rydholm, and Theresa Wilson

Village Staff-April Baxter City Clerk and Police Chief Daniel Clayton

Audience members-May Gilliam, Wes Johnston, Renee Smith

Meeting was called to order at 4:02 PM

Chairman Gilliam: Gilliam opened the meeting with a proposal to increase the business license fees within the Village.  He stated that the fees have not changed in over 20 years.  Gilliam asked the City Clerk to look into what other municipalities charge for a business license to see if the Village’s fees align with other smaller cities. Gilliam stated that special session was going to be needed to approve the budget and other year-end items.  The special session will likely be held on December 15th, 2018 at 4 pm at City Hall. 

City Clerk April Baxter: Ms. Baxter presented the board with the minutes from the previous meeting held on November 3rd, 2018 and October 6th, 2018.

A motion was made by John Rydholm to approve the minutes from the meeting held on October 6th, 2018.  Motion was seconded by Beth Whorton.
Roll Call Vote:
Phil Gilliam-aye
Beth Whorton-aye
John Rydholm-aye
Theresa Wilson-abstain
Frank Baumann-absent
Motion carries 3-1-1

A motion was made by Beth Whorton to approve the minutes from the meeting held on November 3rd, 2018.  Motion was seconded by John Rydholm.
Roll call vote:
Phil Gilliam-aye
Beth Whorton-aye
John Rydholm-aye
Theresa Wilson-aye
Frank Baumann-absent
Motion carries 4-0-1

Mrs. Baxter presented the Board with the monthly billing summary for all accounts. 

A motion was made by Beth Whorton to pay the bills presented by the City Clerk for the month of November.  Motion was seconded by John Rydholm.
Roll call vote:
Roll call vote:
Phil Gilliam-aye
Beth Whorton-aye
John Rydholm-aye
Theresa Wilson-aye
Frank Baumann-absent
Motion carries 4-0-1

The city clerk presented the board with the budget for the upcoming year.  Mrs. Baxter recommended that the board members review it and inform her if there are any adjustments that need to be made. She added that the city is over budget, but it is due to the excess court revenues owed from 2016 and the State Audit for 2017.  Mrs. Baxter added that she has cut expenses in many categories in an effort to save the Village as much money possible in 2019.  
Chairman Gilliam added that he was going to contact the Village attorney regarding the audit because the State is auditing years that were not requested.  Theresa Wilson added that she had spoken with the auditors and it is up to them what years they would like to audit.  Gilliam responded that he understood if the state came in and audited on their own but it was a request for a specific timeframe. Trustee Wilson stated that she had been in contact recently and that Richard has taken the audit to his boss and we should have the results in the next week.  Gilliam stated that he didn’t think it was fair that the state is looking into other years other than what was requested and that the Village is responsible for the bill. 

Water Commissioner Beth Whorton: No new business

Street Commissioner John Rydholm: Rydholm stated that both he and the city clerk have been in contact with Metro Snow Removal about the spots within the Village that were missed or poorly plowed. The city clerk added that Metro Snow moved some of the parking blocks outside city hall with the plow and sent Mr. Rydholm pictures showing the damage. 

Building Commissioner Frank Baumann: Absent

Trustee Theresa Wilson: No new business

Police Chief Daniel Clayton: Chief Clayton stated that he had gotten with the City Clerk about the State Surplus. Chief Clayton explained that the Federal Surplus enables certain non-federal organizations to obtain property that the Federal Government no longer needs.  If approved we (The Village of Ferrelview) has the ability to visit the site and receive items. Clayton also added that sometimes there are vehicles available.  Trustee Wilson asked Chief Clayton if the grant had been approved for a new policed car. The Chief replied that it was not approved because the Village did not have a full time officer.   Clayton stated that he generated a fee schedule in accordance with open record laws in the State of Missouri.  Chief Clayton added that the person requesting the information would be required to fill out a request form.  Audience member Wes Johnston added that he thought it would be important for the person requesting the documents to pay in advance. In closing Chief Clayton addressed Trustee Theresa Wilson about the $1900.00 that was taken from the officer training fund and where it went to.  Chief Clayton added that “He would rather not hear I don’t know because that doesn’t make any sense to me.”  Theresa Wilson stated that she thought Mickey returned what needed to be returned and she moved it to somewhere else. Trustee Wilson added that she left money in the excess court revenue fund to pay the excess court revenues.  Chief Clayton stated that it didn’t get paid.  Trustee Wilson replied that it wasn’t due yet. Chief Clayton stated that the money should have never been touched.  Trustee Wilson said she wasn’t exactly sure. Chief Clayton asked if she (Mickey) did it without her (Trustee Wilson) approval.  Trustee Wilson stated that she did come in front of the board with everything and that there was a lot of stuff going on and couldn’t answer it right of hand.  City Clerk April Baxter added that she had not found anything in the minutes from that time period that approved the removal of the funds in question. Mrs. Wilson said that Mickey returned all the bonds.  Chairman Gilliam added that the money in question has nothing to do with the court fund; it is the Officer Training Fund.   Chief Clayton added that by law they are required to have a certain amount of training hours and to have that money in the account.  Trustee Wilson said that she could call Mickey to find out.  Chief Clayton replied that she (Theresa Wilson) was Chairperson at the time and everything should have gone through her.  Gilliam added that the money was removed from the account in November per the state auditor and should have not been moved.  The City Clerk corrected Chairman Gilliam; it was December 27th, 2017.  Chief Clayton stated that it takes a lot of time to collect that much money in training fund and a lot of departments don’t have that kind of money and the $1900 is not accounted for. 

New business:  Chairman Gilliam addressed audience member Renee Smith.  Gilliam asked why there are people staying in the new trailers.  Renee Smith said that she told him about that on Thursday (November 29th, 2018).  Gilliam responded that she did not tell him about a contractor staying in one of the new trailers.  Ms. Smith replied that until everything is complete they do not have anyone living in them.  Ms. Smith responded that she does have a contractor staying in one until the new decks are complete. Gilliam stated if they want to have someone stay in a trailer or make deals, that’s okay. The trailers still have not been inspected or have occupancy permits and they (Ferrelwoods) has someone staying in one.  Ms. Smith questioned needing an occupancy permit for a contractor to stay in one.  Gilliam responded that he is not going to play word games with her and staying in one and living in one, is the same thing.  Gilliam added if the water is on, the electric is on and someone is staying in one, it still has to have an inspection done. Ms. Smith replied that she is still waiting on the decks to be built so that in inspection can be done. Gilliam asked Ms. Smith why they needed a contractor to stay in the park to do the work on the decks.  Ms. Smith replied that it was something that Randy (RV Horizons) set it up.  Ms. Smith said that she was instructed to put the contractor in a home and it was the only one available because she had broken water lines in other ones.  Gilliam stated that it is in violation of the Villages ordinances and it needs to get corrected.  Ms. Smith said okay. 

Audience Participation: Audience member May Gilliam had a question about the Zoning Board.  Mrs. Gilliam stated that they (The Board of Zoning Adjustment) are going to need at least one alternate for the next zoning meeting.  Gilliam asked the city clerk to post an opening. Water Commissioner Beth Whorton asked the city clerk about a resident who came up to city hall months again inquiring about volunteering.  Mrs. Baxter replied that she did not know his name and Ms. Whorton stated that she knew where he lived and would go ask him.  Gilliam added just to be clear, the project in question is the owners of Unicorn Apartments would like to build another unit on the corner of Third & Chester. 
Chief Clayton asked about holiday pay.  Gilliam asked if the Village paid holiday pay.  The city clerk replied that any employee that has been employed by the Village longer than 90 days is eligible for holiday pay.  Mrs. Baxter added that because Claytons hours are not set like hers, she did not know how many hours to pay him for.  Chief Clayton stated that he worked the day of and with a previous board, he was paid time and a half for working on a holiday. Gilliam agreed to the holiday pay at the rate of time and a half plus 6 hours. Trustee Wilson disagreed with the holiday pay because it is for full time employees.  Gilliam replied that she (Mrs. Baxter) stated that it was for any employee that had been with the Village 90 days and was in the employee handbook. Trustee Wilson questioned the handbook and said one was never approved.  Gilliam responded that it was the one they’ve based everything else off of.  Gilliam added that it was referenced for bereavement pay with a former employee that was never approved and asked Trustee Wilson “If it’s good for one, why is it not good for another?”  The city clerk added that the Village does not have any full time employees.  Trustee Wilson stated that part-time employees are not entitled to holiday pay.  The city clerk responded that the previous clerk was paid a lot of holiday pay. Ms. Whorton added that the previous clerk was also paid for St. Patrick’s Day.  Trustee Wilson responded that she was not paid for St. Patrick’s Day or Presidents Day.   Gilliam responded that yes she was and they have the proof of it if she (Theresa Wilson) would like to see it.  Trustee Wilson stated again that the previous clerk was not paid for it, it might look like that but she wasn’t.  Ms. Whorton added that she (Theresa Wilson) was the one who signed the checks. Trustee Wilson again stated that the previous clerk was not paid for St. Patrick’s Day.  The city clerk stated that the check clearly lists holiday pay for the week in question and that there is no other holiday within that week.  Trustee Wilson replied that it was pay for a previous week that was owed.  The city clerk replied if that is true the records weren’t kept properly.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Audience member Wes Johnston brought up the issue of potholes.  Mr. Johnston stated that it seemed as if the Village hadn’t repaired potholes in a while. Mr. Johnston said that there were ones on First St, Garrison, and other streets.  Audience member May Gilliam stated that she thought there were several bags of asphalt purchased last year that weren’t used.  Chairman Gilliam asked Mr. Rydholm to check into it.  May Gilliam stated that Doug McCorkle was just at City Hall and volunteered to work with Brooks on the repair of the potholes. Mr. Rydholm stated that the street fund prohibited the Village from using the money for pothole repair. Chairman Gilliam clarified that some of the street fund can be used for pothole repair.  The city clerk asked if the board knew how much grant money the Village received from Platte County. The clerk recommended that the Village put the money in a separate account so that the Village knows that they are not using Platte County Road Funds in a way in which they are not allowed, like pothole repair.  Chairman Gilliam replied that he will go to the bank and inquire about opening a separate account and the board can approve it with more information.  

A motion was made by John Rydholm to close the open session and open a closed session.  Motion was seconded by Beth Whorton.
Roll call vote:
Phil Gilliam-aye
Beth Whorton-aye
John Rydholm-aye
Theresa Wilson-aye
Frank Baumann-absent
Motion carries 4-0-1

The open session of the regular session on December 1st, 2018 re-opened at 4:49 PM.

A motion was made by Beth Whorton to adjourn the meeting.  Motion was seconded by John Rydholm.
Roll call vote:
Phil Gilliam-aye
Beth Whorton-aye
John Rydholm-aye
Theresa Wilson-aye
Frank Baumann-absent
Motion carries 4-0-1

Meeting is adjourned at 4:50 PM. 

The minutes of the meeting held on December 1st, 2018 were approved by the Board of Trustees on December 22nd, 2018.



																																			_______________________
									    Chairman of the Board
Attest:


________________________
          City Clerk
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